At An Audit Meeting / Work Session
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.
On the 27th day of September, 2006

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Also Present:         Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town 

                               James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                               Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                               Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Sean Chillerni, of Tarrytown, NY, a 
      student at Pace University

2.    Moment of Silence

3.    Additional Items for Agenda

       9. d. Chesterfield Court Subdivision:  Three Lots on a Common Drive

       13.   Executive Session:  Highway Department Personnel

       10.   Delete from Agenda

4.    Approval of Audit

      Councilman Woolsey took exception to voucher #4347 (Peckham Materials) in the 

      amount of $51,282.40.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Audit in the amount of 
      $939,677.48, with the exception of voucher #4347, seconded by Councilman 

      Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      abstain; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 abstention.
5.    Recreation:  Update on Master Plan for Chadwick Lake Park
      Anthony Kotz, Kotz and Associates, came forward to present the Draft update of the 

      Master Plan.  (See attached for specifics.)
6.    Police:  Budget Transfer

      This is a request from Police Chief Charles Kehoe to transfer $3,700.00 from account 

      #3030.466 to account #3030.464 to cover the large vet bill for K-9s “Top” and 

      “This”.  In the future the Town Board would like to have copies of the voucher(s) and 
      bills attached to the request. 
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the request to transfer 

      $3,700.00 from account #3030.466 to account #303.464, seconded by Councilman 

      Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey –aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

7.    Receiver of Taxes:  Budget Transfer

      This is a request from Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes, to transfer $800.00 

      from account 001.1300.0200 to account 001.1330.0468.  This is to cover legal notices 

      that are required by law.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the transfer of $800.00 from 

      account 001.1300.0200 to account 001.1330.0468, seconded by Councilman 

      Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
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8.    Human Resources Contract

      Supervisor Booth is requesting the Town Board to authorize him to sign the contract 

      with Michael Richardson, Labor Relations Consultant, and to pay the voucher in the 

      amount of $1,590.36.  This contract will be on a month to month basis. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize the Supervisor to sign the 
      contract for Michael Richardson, Labor Relations Consultant and to pay the voucher 

      in the amount of $1,590.36, with the stipulation this is on a month to month basis, 

      seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
9.    Engineering

      a. Old Town Hall Asbestos Abatement

      Ron Cosentino, a representative from Silverman & Cosentino Architects, came 

      forward to explain this item.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, also gave his input on 

      this item.  Mr. Osborne explained that we had a lead and asbestos survey done on the 

      outside and inside of the building.  We found that the building has old asbestos tile 

      from 1970 under the carpeting in the building.  Just as long as they remain 

      undisturbed there is no problem but given the condition of the carpet, it has been 

      suggested to replace the carpeting.  We would need to get the tile off the floor and 

      that would create an asbestos problem.  As for the condition of the outside of the 

      building, we have deteriorating door jambs, sills and woodwork, and the paint has 

      lead in it.  Mr. Cosentino was invited tonight to give the pros and cons of doing this 

      work room by room or all at once.  Mr. Cosentino explained that the asbestos needs to 
      be abated if you pull up the carpet and old tiles.  At this time we don’t have a budget 
      on this project.  If you look at the long term cost of the project, you would be better 
      off doing everything at one time.  The time to do the air clearances and setting up the 
      containment areas would take much longer if you do this project in phases.  The cost 
      of the rental on storage space and a trailer would offset the terms of time. The other 
      issue is the cost of the air monitoring – sampling, investigation, etc. will cost close to 
      $4,000.00 or $5,000.00.  If you do it in phases it would cost triple that.  He did get 
      prices from two different companies and they came up with the $4,000.00 - $5,000.00 
      range for a one time operation.  One company, Warren and Tanger, gave him an 
      asbestos and lead price range of the $4,000.00 - $5,000.00 and the other company 
      Quest, gave him just the asbestos abatement.  The building itself, the paint, which is 
      lead based, is peeling, the trim is rotting and there are areas around the doorways that 
      need to be replaced completely.  The trim around the roof is peeling and some areas 
      are also rotting.  Councilman Benedict said that some of these areas are so rotten that 
      there should be no question about replacing them.  We are paying for the past neglect 
      of our buildings.  Councilman Piaquadio echoed Councilman Benedict’s comment 
      about past Boards not taking the initiative to preserve our buildings.  Mr. Cosentino 
      wanted to bring the options to the Town Board so they can decide what they would 
      like to do.  The Town Board is in agreement that the exterior needs to be taken care of 
      first.  At this time we need to get a cost analysis with the two options, one for just the 
      exterior work and the other for both exterior and interior work. Mr. Cosentino, Mr. 
      Osborne and Supervisor Booth will meet and come up with a cost analysis to bring 
      back to the Town Board.  It is the recommendation of Mr. Cosentino to do both 
      interior and exterior at one time.   
      Councilman Woolsey asked Mr. Cosentino what the status of the punch list for the 

      renovations of Town Hall.  We need to get the work done.  We have phones that 

      don’t work half the time and several other problems.  Mr. Cosentino explained 
      that he is well aware of the problems.  They have addressed three issues:  the phones, 

      the electric and the general contractor.  The electric was addressed with a couple of 

      seven day notices and there is another legal issue that will be discussed with Mr. 

      Osborne and Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town.  The General Contractor has been 
      working at fixing the floor tiles, which we are holding his money.  As for the phone 

      system, Mr. Osborne and he have been discussing how to handle that issue.  Mr. 

      Osborne explained that the phone system needs to be taken out and replaced in total.  
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      We are not happy with the fact that he cannot make the system work and he has made 

       several attempts.  We have sent Mr. Cosentino as the messenger to the phone 

      contractor explaining that the phone system is unacceptable, that we want it taken out 

      and if you balk at that the Town will have to take some legal action.  We will give 

      him until the end of this week.  Mr. Cosentino said we will have some kind of 

      response from him this week whether or not he will bring in some kind of expert or 

      replace the system.  As for the electrical, Mr. Cosentino has issued the notices to 

      them.  The next person to put them on notice should come from the Town Supervisor.  

      Councilman Piaquadio said we haven’t even had a grand opening.  Councilwoman 

      Greene said we are past the point of that and would be embarrassed to even have one.  
      Mr. Osborne said they will be bringing the responses back to the Board as soon as 

      they get them. Councilman Woolsey asked that the whole punch list be addressed.  

      Mr. Osborne explained that the general contractor’s list is down to the tile.  Right 
      now the general contractor is taking money out of the sub-contractor’s pocket.  When 
      we start taking money out of the general contractor’s pocket then that is when they 

      will get serious about this.  Councilman Woolsey hopes we owe him a yard full of 

      money and Mr. Osborne said yes we do.
      b. Orange County Park Restroom Request

      Orange County Department of Parks, Recreation and Conservation is in the process 
      of constructing a building that will be utilized as both the bathrooms for the new 
      soccer field at Cronomer Park and a garage to store maintenance equipment.  They 

      are requesting the permission to hook into the Town water and sewage lines and 

      request some consideration in doing so.  Councilwoman Greene explained that they 

      have two water hook-ups in Algonquin Park and they pay every quarter.  
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to waive any / all permit fees 
      involved in the water and sewer hookup at Cronomer Park for the new soccer field, 
      seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      c. Merritt Lane Discussion

      Stanley Schutzman and Hamilton Staples came forward for this item.  Mr. Schutzman 

      explained that the original discussion was about concerns the neighbors have about 

      safe travel by accessing Lattintown Rd. and the existing Town road Merritt Lane.  In 

      the last week, we were told by the Real Property Tax Service Agency in Orange 

      County that they are holding their maps because it was noted on the maps that they 

      had worked out a development proposal with the Town.  The Town was going to 

      abandon certain sections of old Merritt Lane in exchange for what they were doing.  
      Even though they have a file map number the County will not let them register the 

      maps.  Mr. Schutzman gave Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town a copy so he can 

      review it.  Another issue is if the Town would allow travel on the section of the

      reconstructed road.  We also should somehow work out a solution to this request 

      until we have the deeds from the Town in respect to the abandonment.  The 

      simplest solution would be to ask the Town to accept the road for dedication 

      with the bonds we have in place.  This would allow counsel to tender the 

      abandonment deed and the road could be opened for safe travel.  Mr. Staples 

      explained that he took it upon his own expense to patch the existing road.  What he 

      would like to do is to open the road for travel in the near future for the residents of 

      that area.  He would like to put a sign “Road Closed: Seasonal Use Only” until the 

      road can be completed.  Supervisor Booth asked if we use only Old Merritt Lane at 

      this time and Mr. Staples said yes.  Merritt Lane and Hargrove Cosman are finished 

      to base course.  The curbs are in and the landscaping is complete.  There are catch 

      basins installed.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that it isn’t just this 

      Board’s decision but also that of the Highway Superintendent.  Mr. Taylor feels that 

      the Highway Superintendent will tell you that he will not accept this road until it is 

      completed to the Town’s standards.  Mr. Staples said that they aren’t asking for 

      acceptance at this point.  They would like to use the balance of Merritt Lane until 

      completion.  Mr. Taylor said that isn’t necessarily a Town determination.  Developers 
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      all the time allow the public to use their roads even if they are only completed to base.  

      Mr. Staples said they didn’t want to get caught in a catch twenty-two.  Mr. Taylor has 

      reservations about the road being plowed by the Town if it isn’t dedicated.  

      Councilwoman Greene feels that the Highway Department shouldn’t plow a road that 

      isn’t ours.  Mr. Taylor said if he has access by some other means and then the issue 

      then would be do we proceed with the abandonment without the other road being 

      completed so then you would have access.  If we do the abandonment, then the 

      Highway Department would have to plow the Town’s portion.  Councilwoman 

      Greene said if that is the way the Board wants to go then we need some kind of time 

      frame for when the road would be completed.  Mr. Staples said he can complete the 
      road tomorrow, so that is not the problem.  Councilman Piaquadio said that if it could 
      be a private road until dedication, then anyone can use it.  Supervisor Booth said what 

      they need first is the abandonment of the original Merritt Lane.  Jim Osborne, Town 

      Engineer, said he isn’t in total agreement that they need the abandonment of the Old 

      Merritt Lane in order to proceed with allowing people to use this road.  If you open 

      that road up, people would prefer to go down the smooth road compared to the 

      rougher road.  We still have a couple of issues to face.  One major issue at this time is 

      the file map sitting in the County because of the notation.  They will not let the map 

      be processed until a call goes through and this is resolved somehow.  They need the 

      Town’s deed on the abandoned parcel, just like they want the Mount Airy deed on the 

      transferred parcel to Mr. Pascal, which is part of the sub-division.  Mr. Schutzman has 

      the deed from Mount Airy to Mr. Pascal.  The thing holding them up is the

      finalization of the file maps, is the comment on the Real Property Tax Service.  

      Councilman Woolsey asked Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, if we can make this 

      a seasonal road on a temporary basis.  Mr. Taylor said that it was a possibility.  
      Councilman Woolsey suggested putting signs at both ends stating that the road is not 

      maintained and it is a seasonal road.  At this time, Mr. Taylor will review the letter 

      Mr. Schutzman gave him and look into the seasonal road aspect and get back to the 

      Board and Mr. Schutzman.  
      d. Chesterfield Court Subdivision:  3 Lots on a Common Drive

      Supervisor Booth explained that this a request for three lots on a common drive off 

      Lakeside Road.  This is located on the east side of the north end of the lake.  Jim 
      Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that they are proposing a cul-de-sac off Lakeside 
      Road, which is suppose to be a Town road.  The three lots in the back because they 
      have to cross wetlands, they would like to minimize the disturbance so they don’t get 

      pushed into the requirement for a more stringent permit.  Minimizes the wetlands is a 

      good environmental goal.  Mr. Osborne doesn’t see if they are proposing town water 

      or sewer services.  Mr. Osborne thinks they would have a common utility going up 

      the common driveway before they snake off to the three lots.  Mr. Osborne feels this 

      is less then ideal.  All the work would be subject to permits.  The water main 

      installation and the Town road would be subject to Department of Health review.  

      Councilman Woolsey would like to table this tonight so we have a chance to speak 

      with the water superintendent before we make any decision.

10.   Colden Park Sewer District Budget Transfers

      Deleted by Board during “Additional Items for Agenda”
11.   Justice Court:  Assistant Attorney for the Town for Vehicle and Traffic 

       Prosecutions
      Supervisor Booth and Councilman Piaquadio have been working together with Mark 

      Taylor and his firm, Deputy Police Chief John Mahoney, and our two Town Justices, 

      on trying to find assistant attorneys to prosecute traffic tickets in our Town court.  

      We have received two letters from attorneys interested in prosecuting traffic tickets in 
      Town Court.  Both are qualified and are Town residents.  At this time Bruce Dunn 
      and Jeff Scully from Rider, Weiner & Frankel, PC, are presiding over these cases 
      until the Town can find replacements.   Councilman Piaquadio said he looked into the 
      two who have submitted their intent letters and they would be outstanding.  The 
      Town Board would like to try to find one more person to keep as a back-up when one 
      of the other two are on vacation or sick.  The Town Board would like Mark Taylor, 
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      Attorney for the Town, to interview these individuals and give his 
      recommendation(s).    
12.   VFW Request

      Supervisor Booth explained that the Veterans of Foreign Affairs is looking for a new 

      home.  Supervisor Booth said he spoke to Donald Ruckdeschel, Sr., Commander of 

the VFW, on several occasions.  Mr. Ruckdeschel explained that their organization 

      offers many services in the area and they are in need of a Post Home of their own.  

      They are currently asking about the land next to the Animal Control Building to build 

      a home.  Supervisor Booth said in the past the Board has been approached to sell the 

old sewer property on Gidney Avenue and the Board was against selling it.                 Supervisor Booth wanted to bring to the Board’s attention the passive park situation on Monarch Drive, and we have talked about an active park there, which caused concerns from the neighbors.  We can possibly  look into this type of situation for Monarch Drive.  It would have a building but tend  to accommodate seniors and our veterans.  Councilman Piaquadio said we have talked about this before and we have decided to keep it the way it is.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said with the suggestion of Monarch Drive, it is dedicated parkland and would need special legislation to place a building on it.  Councilman Woolsey said he is not sure if it is parkland or not, he thought it belonged to the sewer district.  Supervisor Booth said he brought this to the Board for some kind of  consideration.  Councilwoman Greene said we might be opening Pandora’s box if we give this any consideration for Monarch Drive.  According to their letter they would want to rent the building out for private parties so this would bring traffic and parking problems which  she doesn’t think would be appreciated by the neighbors.    
13.   Executive Session:  Highway Personnel

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to go into Executive Session at 9:01 

      P.M., seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to come out of Executive Session at  

      9:43 P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      No business was transacted during the Executive Session, nor is any contemplated 
      now.

Adjournment

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to adjourn the Audit Meeting / Work 
      Session at 9:43 P.M., seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
___________________________     by     _________________________________
Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk               Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
